	Minutes of a meeting of Bridford Parish Council held at Bridford Village Hall on Monday 4th November 2019 at 7.00pm  
Present: Cllrs J Padgham (Chairperson), R Dowding, A Lord, K Gervers, G Hartnell, F Miles, Mrs J P Banks (Clerk) and four members of the public.  Cnty Cllr Brook attended for part of the meeting                                               

	1
	APOLOGIES - Cllr S Purser

	2
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST - none

	3
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION - two subjects raised by members of the public were both regarding Pound Lane (Bridford Hill) – hedge cutting and heavy vehicles losing traction. We received notification that the contractor had been chased up regarding the cutting of the main hedges bordering Pound Lane and have just been advised this evening that they have now been cut.  The Parish Council will contact any other land owners with hedges adjoining this road to ask for them to be cut back as soon as possible to ensure safe visibility.   A number of complaints have been received with regards to tankers delivering non hazardous waste losing traction and becoming stuck on the hill, blocking it to other users.  A request was made by a Parishioner that a sign should be put up at the bottom of the hill advising that the road is not suitable for heavy goods vehicles, but it was pointed out this is the only main road into Bridford and businesses have to be accessible.  A representative from the Parish Council will visit the manager at Seven Acre Farm to discuss how the problems can be overcome.   The Parish Council was advised by the Snow Warden that three of the previous volunteers are no longer available and there is an urgent need to recruit more volunteers to operate the salt / grit spreader.  A plea for more help will be put in the December Unity magazine.  The current supply of salt / grit held to be checked and a further supply ordered from DCC Highways if required.
The weekly bus to Newton Abbot operates on a Wednesday and as both Christmas Day and New Year’s Day both fall on a Wednesday this year, this would result in there being no bus to Newton Abbot for three weeks.  Cllr Lord has contacted the bus company which has agreed to run a bus service on Monday 23rd December.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Lord for organising this.

The Parish Council was advised that the drain at the bottom of Pound Lane with the junction of the B3193 is blocked, causing water to run across the road.  DCC Highways will be contacted and asked to unblock it.

The width restriction notice at the end of Stone Lane has fallen down and needs replacing.  DCC Highways to be informed.

A Parishioner advised that their planning application which was supported by the Parish Council has been refused and thanked the Parish Council for its support.  There has long been a concern that DNPA does not keep Parish Councils informed, for example when applications are ‘put to committee’ when there would be the opportunity if considered appropriate for a representative from the Parish Council to speak regarding an application.  The Parishioner intends to appeal and when doing so will advise the Parish Council which has agreed to give its support.

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	4
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting held on 7th October 2019 as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

	5
	ALLOTMENTS – all but two annual rents have been received. Reminders have been sent.  All useable plots have now been taken. 

	6
	PLAY PARK - Teignbridge District Council has confirmed that it is happy for the Parish Council to take over responsibility for the cutting of the grass in the Play Park but there would be no recompense.  There is the possibility of ownership of the Play Park being transferred to Bridford Parish Council but this would involve solicitors’ fees.  Cllr Miles, seconded by Cllr Gervers suggested that ownership should for the time being remain with Teignbridge but that the Parish Council should take over responsibility for keeping the grass cut.  This was unanimously agreed.   The question was raised regarding insurance and the Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council has public liability cover in place which covers the Play Park and the grass contractor has his own public liability cover which the Parish Council requests an up to date copy of annually.    The purchase of new seats for the swings is in hand.  A Parish Councillor reminded the Council that the table tennis table was slightly damaged when being installed last year and asked if this had been repaired.  The suppliers had been contacted and reminded.  A visit will be made to the Play Park to see if the repair has been done.

	7
	POLICE DROP IN SURGERY – Steve Hodges the Neighbourhood Beat Manager is unable to attend either of the meetings in December or January.  He has been provided with a list of the 2020 meeting dates with the suggestion that he may like to attend our Annual Parish Meeting on 19th May as the Guest Speaker.

	8
	DEFIBRILLATOR AND FIRST AID TRAINING – will take place on Monday 11th November at 7.00pm at the Village Hall.  Eight Parishioners have booked a place, with one yet to confirm.

	9
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT - 

	Cnty Cllr Brook joined the meeting at 7.45pm -  the Chairperson welcomed him and invited him to speak

	
	The budget for Children and Young Peoples Services is severely under threat.  With regards to Adult Services and Children in Care, the Government has applied a number of statutory regulations.  It has come to light that a number of children in care in Devon are currently being put up in vacant caravans at holiday parks.  The road network in the UK is in a pretty poor state, with the system being starved of funds to supply other areas in need.

Cllr Brook advised that there are still grant monies available to Parishes for projects.  He confirmed that funds could be used to finance legal fees for the transfer of the ownership of land to the Parish.  (Grant funding will be put on the December agenda to discuss ways in which the Parish Council could use some of the money available).    Asked for his thoughts on the use of Bridford Hill by heavy tankers and articulated lorries, Cllr Brook confirmed that in the first instance, it would be better for a personal approach to the recipients of the deliveries, as is the intention of the Parish Council.

	10
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT – Dst Cllr Purser sent his apologies but has provided the following report:  A super fast broadband contribution of £250,000 plus match funding of a further 3250,000 has been agreed to support broadband provision in hard to reach rural areas in Teignbridge.
Work has started on reviewing the Local Strategic Plan and the Greater Exeter Strategic Plan which covers outside Dartmoor National Park.  Dst Cllr Purser is trying to bring some co-operation between Teignbridge District Council and Dartmoor National Park to have a more inclusive plan for the district.

Teignbridge District Council has agreed a ban on the sale of real fur on TDC owned land or in TDC run markets.  Teignbridge has agreed to support Fair Trade products where this does not conflict with support for local producers and or has a significant impact on climate change.

	11
	MEETINGS ATTENDED – Cllr Miles attended a meeting organised by Doddiscombsleigh Parish Council with a view to sustainability with regards to Climate Change.  Cllr Miles would like to see what could be done by Bridford as a whole rather than by individuals and asked for the subject to be an agenda item for the December Parish Council meeting.  A ‘zero waste’ shop has opened in Exeter where customers supply and refill their own containers.  Christow Stores has started selling certain products in the same way and if it is successful is planning to expand this.  Information about signing up to the Devon Climate Declaration has been received and will be circulated to Parish Councillors

	DNPA PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION 

	
	The following two applications have been dealt with between meetings due to short timescales for responding to DNPA 

	12
	WESTDOWN FARM, MORETONHAMPSTEAD – re proposed construction of new access to highway and connecting track (DNPA ref 0452/19).  The Parish Council has no objections.  Comments were ratified at this evenings meeting.

	13
	LAND AT WESTDOWN FARM, MORETONHAMPSTEAD – re proposed erection of livestock building (DNPA ref. 0472/19).  The Parish Council has no objections. Comments were ratified at this evenings meeting.

	14
	VENN BRIDGE FARM, BRIDFORD – re proposed erection of agricultural dwelling (DNPA ref. 0492/19).  Comments deferred pending site visit.

	15
	ANY PLANNING ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION 

	16
	LAND WEST DOWN FARM, MORETONHAMPSTEAD – withdrawal of proposed: Erection of livestock building (DNPA ref 0407/19)

	17
	LITTLE LOWTON FARM, BRIDFORD – Refusal of Planning Permission  re retention of existing farm worker’s accommodation to provide permanent  accommodation (DNPA ref 0404/19)

	18
	ANY PLANNING ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA  - none

	FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	19
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 7th October 2019

Current account

Investment account
	  5,633,05
  3,761.36
  9,394.41
             

	20
	INCOME
Mr R Spurr re allotment rent                                   1 Oct 2019 - 30 Sept 2020 £15.00

                                                                                 1 Oct 2020 - 30 Sept 2021 £15.00

Mr F Leversedge re allotment rent                          1 Oct 2019 - 30 Sept 2020 
Mrs R Clark re allotment rent                                  1 Oct 2019  - 30 Sept 2020 
Mr & Mrs Bornemisza re allotment rent                 1 Oct 2019 – 30 Sept 2020  
Bank interest re September
	       30.00

       15.00

15.00

       30.00
         1.12

       91.12

	21
	EXPENDITURE
Mrs J P Banks re Clerk’s salary October 2019

Mrs J P Banks reimburse 2 year subscription to McAfee Virus Protection

Mr J Poynton reimburse website hosting         1 Oct 2019-30 Sept 2020 £80.00

                                        name domain charge 8 June 2019-7 June 2021 £12.00

Mr C Banks re dismantle, removal and disposal of goal post at Play Park
	      226.78
        54.99

        92.00
        30.00

      403.77

	22
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 4th November 2019

Current account

Investment account


	    5319.28
    3762.48
    9081.76

	
	Balances include earmarked funds (£656.46):  £150 refundable allotment deposits / £66 Village Garden / £218.76 Clothing Bank  /  £221.70 Play Park 

	
	Cllr Dowding, designated by the Chairman, confirmed that he had checked and agreed the reconciliation of the bank statement to the financial records.  The Parish Council resolved to authorise the expenditure and approve the financial statements as at 4th November 2019.


	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 

	23
	BRIDFORD CHURCH – the Parish Council agreed to assist with the cost of cutting back trees in the churchyard with a grant of £200 from the sale proceeds of the Clothing Bank.  An item will be put in Unity advising that the Clothing Bank proceeds have been used for this purpose and encouraging residents to put their unwanted clothing in the container in the Village Hall car park to help other local organisations which may require financial assistance in the future.  Donations must be deposited in the container in sealed plastic bags.

	24
	CHRISTMAS TREE - the trustees of the Chapel adjoining the Village Garden have kindly agreed to a an electricity cable being connected to their premises in order to supply the power for the Christmas tree lights.  The cost of the electricity used will be reimbursed by the Parish Council.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Lord on behalf the of Chapel.

	25
	BRIDFORD HILL - gritting / salt supplies dealt with under Public Discussion item 3

	26
	HEDGE CUTTING – dealt with under Public Discussion item 3

	27
	HEAVY VEHICLES AND TRAILERS driving through the Village – dealt with under Public Discussion item 3

	28
	ANY OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION – received since publication of the agenda
 OPERATION LONDON BRIDGE (code name for the eventual death of HM Queen Elisabeth 11)

Following this being discussed at the recent DALC AGM, Teignbridge Democratic Services Officer has suggested that Town and Parish Councils should be prepared with a condolence book.  It is recommended that a loose leaf binder should be used so that any inappropriate comments can be easily removed.  As the ‘Palace’ has advised that it does not wish to receive these books, it is likely that they will be sent to the Local Records Office at Sowton.  Arrangements will be made to purchase and prepare a loose leaf file of the appropriate style and paper,

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 

	29
	MEETING DATES FOR 2020 - the Village Hall has been booked for Parish Council meetings for 2020, dates will be circulated to Parish Councillors and published in Unity and on the website.

	30
	ANY OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	31
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – no further items for discussion

	32
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING –  the next meeting will be held on Monday 2nd December at the Village Hall at 7.00pm

	
	…………………………………………………………Chairman    ……………………………………2019    

	
	CIRCULATION
Newsletters / Information
Devon Local Flood Risk Management Strategy update
Correspondence

Various



